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Well-known global companies such as Google, Apple and Amazon
of the digital era as well as more traditional ones of the
likes of BMW, L’Oreal and Nestlé have recorded impressive
productivity gains over the 2000s as they created more and
more revenue per employee. At the same time, aggregate
productivity growth in the OECD – that reflects the
performance of all businesses not just the few most successful
ones – has stagnated. What explains this discrepancy?
We reconcile the apparent success of a few firms with the poor
performance of the economy as a whole. Our analysis based on
several million company accounts indeed shows that very strong
labour productivity performance of the best firms (the
frontier) has been accompanied by a persisting large
productivity gap between them and all the other businesses.
Worryingly, this gap has been growing over time. This pattern
also remains after accounting for differences in investments
(in machinery, equipment and structures as well as R&D, data
and software) and market power across frontier and nonfrontier firms. This suggests that the productivity divergence
may in fact be driven by a growing difference in innovation
performance in a broad sense.
What could explain these patterns? Ongoing structural trends

in the global economy – namely digitalisation, globalisation
and the rising importance of tacit knowledge – likely have
contributed to the rapid productivity gains at the global
frontier. Indeed, multifactor productivity (MFP) divergence is
strongest among information and communication (ICT) services
(Figure 1). These are sectors where “winner-takes-all”
dynamics are likely to be more relevant, given very low
marginal costs. This makes upscaling a product or service much
easier and cheaper, and combined with powerful network effects
can lead to the most successful producer capturing the whole
or the large part of the market. The examples of Google as the
main search engine or Amazon as the largest online retailer
illustrate this point.

Yet, aggregate productivity performance was significantly
weaker in sectors where divergence was more pronounced,
suggesting that these patterns do not solely reflect frontier
firms pushing the technological boundary. Instead, it could
reflect a slowdown in the diffusion of best business practices
from the frontier to other firms. One symptom of stalling
diffusion is that it has become more difficult for laggard
firms to join the frontier. More broadly, this phenomenon

could be a reflection of increasing costs for laggard firms of
moving from an economy based on production to one based on
ideas.
This brings us to the role of incentives of the laggard firms
to adopt best practices. A key concern is that market
contestability has weakened, given the decline in firm entry
and increasing share of firms surviving on the margins of
exit. This highlights the potential for policy to boost growth
by promoting market competition, especially in services which
are generally more sheltered from international markets. This
would also create better conditions for growth-enhancing
reallocation through the entry of more productive businesses
and the exit of less successful ones. In fact, we find the
rise in productivity divergence between the best firms and the
rest to be much more extreme in sectors where the pace of procompetitive product market reforms was slowest (Figure 2). In
sum, while structural changes in the global economy meant that
technological diffusion became more difficult for the typical
firm over the 2000s, these difficulties were compounded by
policy weakness that needs to be remedied if aggregate
productivity has to rise faster than in the recent past.
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